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DELAWARE COUNTY COMMISSIONER’S MEETING 
Tuesday, February 20th, 2024 @ 9:04 A.M. 

In the Commissioners’ Courtroom at: 
100 W. Main St. Room 309A 

Meetings will also be live streamed via the 
Delaware County, Indiana Government Facebook Page 

[Comments may be made to the Commissioners via their email at 
commissioners@co.delaware.in.us 

CALL TO ORDER 
WELCOME 
PLEDGE TO FLAG 
ROLL CALL 
Mr. Shannon Henry    
Mr. James King    
Ms. Sherry Riggin  
Mr. John Brooke, County Attorney (absent) 
Mr. Andy Barchet 
Mr. Ed Carroll, Auditor   
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 
MOTION:  Commissioner Henry made a motion to table the Commissioners Meeting February 5th, 
2024 minutes and review them at next meeting. 
SECOND: Commissioner Riggin 
YEAS: Commissioner Henry, Commissioner Riggin, President King 
 
PRESENTATIONS 
IRACS/PAST Recovery Services – Shane Ehrhart 
Mr. Shane Ehrhart the program director of the Delaware County IRACS program which works with 
individuals that are incarcerated within the Delaware County Jail. As of today, they have severed 281 
individuals and provided over 20,000 individual engagements with these individuals. They have 414 
active participants and provided 419 community referrals to our two community peers. With the 
funding from the commissioners, they are able to assist with many things that are included but not 
limited to: acquiring identification, birth certificates, social security cards, transportation, assisting with 
housing, clothing, and hygiene needs. Mr. Ehrhart is asking today for the commissioners to follow the 
mayors lead of refunding the program for $50,000. 
 
Fidlar Technologies – Jan Smoot and Charlie Richmond 
Mr. Charlie Richmond stated this is a joint project with the Recorders office to archive the plat books 
and binders in the recorder’s office. Recorder Jan Smoot has started on this project and is about 50% 
completed.  
Mr. Peter Ollis represented Fidlar Technologies. Fildar Technologies is a vital record software 
provider located in Davenport Iowa. The project for the recorder’s office original estimate for this 
project was $220,000 to finish digitizing all of the reporters’ records. The price has increased to 
$300,000 but we are honoring the previous quote. 
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CONTRACTS OR AGREEMENTS FOR APPROVAL: 
Mr. Andy Barchet opened the fuel bids. First bidder is Heritage petroleum LLC at 516 North 7th 
Avenue Evansville with an option one escalating bid for unleaded gasoline 87 Octan for $2.2009. 
Option 2 firm bid is $2.4278. Their blended diesel fuel Winter Blend is $2.8012 option one. Option two 
firm bid is 2.7239 the number two diesel fuel $2.7762 option one escalating bid option two firm bid 
$2.6989. 
Commissioner Henry suggested that we just read the company name and have Angie take it under 
advisement and make a spreadsheet. We can make that public and vote on it after that.  
Mr. Andy Barchet stated second bidder was AgBest at 111 North Grandville Muncie, IN. 
Commissioners agreed that if anybody's here from any of these companies that they should be able 
to come up and look before they leave. 
MOTION:  Commissioner Henry made a motion to take the fuel bids under advisement. 
SECOND: Commissioner King 
YEAS: Commissioner Henry, Commissioner Riggin, President King 



 

Page 31 of 62 
 



 

Page 32 of 62 
  



 

Page 33 of 62 
 

 
Interlocal Agreement Hamilton Township- Andy Barchet 
MOTION:  Commissioner Henry made a motion to table this until next meeting. John, Mike, James, 
Miss Piper and I have been working on this. 
SECOND: Commissioner Riggin 
YEAS: Commissioner Henry, Commissioner Riggin, President King 
 
Dyer Cemetery – Ashton Land Surveyors  
Ms. Kathy with Ashton land surveyor at 325 West Washington stated they have a parcel of ground 
that the family of the Dyer family has wished to convert or make into a cemetery. To do that we need 
to dedicate the road frontage right away for the entire three acres. The cemetery is only going to be 
25 by 50 ft but we're doing the entire road with the intention of making the rest of the 3-acre remaining 
parcel a buildable house parcel. Right now, this property is to the west of the address 2050 North 
Martin St Gaston, IN. This has been approved by all three stages with one minor word change that 
the plan commission recommended.  
Commissioner Henry was at the planning commission hearing and stated everything looked good to 
him. 
MOTION:  Commissioner Henry made a motion to approve Dyer Cemetery 
SECOND: Commissioner King 
YEAS: Commissioner Henry, Commissioner Riggin, President King 
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W.W Williams Agreement - Steve Foster   
Mr. Steve Foster stated this is yearly agreement to do all three generators and the ATS which is near 
911 and out the jail. The total is $3982. 
MOTION:  Commissioner Henry made a motion to approve 
SECOND: Commissioner King 
YEAS: Commissioner Henry, Commissioner Riggin, President King 
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Polling Locations – Rick Spangler  
Mr. Rick Spangler, Clerk presented a proposed voting location for the upcoming primary and 
November presidential election. 
 
Commissioner Rigging suggested we table this for 2 weeks and try to move elections out of schools 
to a different location.  
 
Mr. Rick Spangler stated he has worked with Muncie City Schools and we've got hours and months in 
trying to find locations to get out of these schools. To move them elsewhere we must have a facility 
that's able to handle the number of voters or else we're suppressing the vote. I'm willing to work with 
anybody on this.  
Commissioner Henry asked Mr. Rick Spangler if we approve the list as you presented but in the event 
that something comes up where we could move one out, could we vote on that later? Mr. Rick 
Spangler said absolutely 
MOTION:  Commissioner Henry made a motion that we approve the pulling locations as presented 
today and Ms. Riggin work with Mr. Spangler to find alternative voting locations  
SECOND: Commissioner King 
YEAS: Commissioner Henry, Commissioner Riggin, President King 
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Ball Training Agreement – Fred Cummings 
Mr. Fred Cummings from 911 asking for acceptance of a $4,500 training grant from the law 
foundation rewarded us.  
MOTION:  Commissioner Riggin made a motion to grant access. 
SECOND: Commissioner King 
YEAS: Commissioner Henry, Commissioner Riggin, President King 
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RESOLUTIONS FOR APPROVAL:  
RESOLUTION 2024-002: 2023 CHANGES TO THE OFFICIAL ZONE MAPS FOR DELAWARE 
COUNTY INDIANA 
Ms. Kyen Swackhammer with plan commission asked for approval of the changes that were made to 
the zoning maps during the past year to make a final map. It’s something we ask every year. 
MOTION:  Commissioner Henry made a motion to approve changes to make final map 
SECOND: Commissioner King 
YEAS: Commissioner Henry, Commissioner Riggin, President King 
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DEPARTMENT HEADS AND ELECTED OFFICIALS 
Ms. Emily Anderson Court Administrator wanted to publicly thank you the commissioner for giving us 
the Schaefer leadership classes. She has attended quite a few now and has learned quite a bit. 
Mr. Tommy Humbert with Highway wanted to thank all his workers for their hard work this past 
weekend due to the weather. Commissioner Henry and Tommy received a lot of messages from 
farmers and other citizens complementing the highway dept. 
Mr. Steve Foster gave updates on the Justice Center’s roof. There were no drips from the roof and 
the roof is warranted.  
Mr. John Coutinho with EMA stated since its EMA week he would like to recognize some of his 
volunteers: Captain Gary Berson, Sergeant Cliff McKee, Corporal Doni Wine, SRT member Rodney 
Beason, Kevin boner, Ben Davis, Mark Thornburg and Bart Mills. Many people don’t understand how 
much EMA is used. Throughout the past year these volunteers have collectively dedicated and 
astonishing 4,852 hours serving our community volunteering and training demonstrating a 
commitment that extends far beyond the ordinary. Classes are coming up for people that might want 
to join, and we have implemented our cert program into the schools now, so we are going to be 
filtering that through the MACC program through the public safety program they have out there. Jeff 
Lacy and Chris Horner are going to start teaching that to start kind of filtering some of those kids that 
want to pursue public safety. 
 
Commissioner Riggin talked about the 2024 action plan survey that the state wants to know about 
housing. It's a survey that people can take online, and it will be on our web page. 
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WEEKLY, MONTHLY AND QUARTERLY REPORTS: 
Weights & Measures Monthly Report 
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CLAIMS 
MOTION:  Commissioner Riggin made a motion to approve claims in the amount of $1,289,990.28 
and approve ARP claims in the amount of $1,103,868.71 
SECOND: Commissioner Henry. He stated that he does not agree with one claim and wants more 
details on some of the ARP claims. 
YEAS: Commissioner Henry, Commissioner Riggin, President King 

 
PUBLIC COMMENTS, QUESTIONS, OTHER BUSINESS & DISCUSSION 
Claire Burt the district director of Delaware County Soil and Water Conservation District also known 
as SWCD, with me this morning is supervisor John Newbie. He's one of five supervisors on our board 
and I'd like to thank the Commissioners for their support of the SWCD. We have our upcoming annual 
meeting on Thursday February 29th at Knights of Columbus Hall at 3600 West Purdue Avenue. Our 
featured speaker will be John Shu who’s a farmer and commercial composter.  
 
Harold King 18300 North 850 West of Gaston addressed a couple issues with the current solar 
ordinance 
 
Commissioner King thanked the Muncie Police Department, Yorktown, Chesterfield, Middletown, 
Eaton, Gaston, EMS, EMA, Indiana State Police, Madison County Sheriff, ATF and our 911 dispatch 
center but most of all I would like to thank Jeff Stanley the chief deputy of the sheriff's department for 
all the help in Daleville. Jeff, thank you for coming out, you did a great job and were very professional. 
I want to say thank you for everything that you did. Your SWAT team and everything came out great. 
 
RECESS 
MOTION:  Commissioner King made a motion to recess until February 20, 2024. 
SECOND: Commissioner Riggin 
YEAS: Commissioner Henry, Commissioner Riggin, President King      
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